 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 4th April 2017.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, E Feetham, D Hole, H Langen, D Norcross, S Rees, 



D Rigby, E Rogers and L Tucker.  Also present at tonight’s meeting was the County Council’s Link Officer Mrs Chris Harrison. 
168/17
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr C Walters, Cllr J Griffiths and Mr Barry Cooke.
169/17
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Rigby declared an interest in the planning application for Jesse Road/Station Road as she owns a house along Station Road.

Cllr Feetham declared an interest in the planning application for Land north-west of Greenhill as his daughter owns a property nearby.

170/17
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 7th March 2017 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.

171/17
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
a)
Internal Auditor.  The Clerk asked if Cllr Rees had received confirmation and the signed letter of engagement from Andrew.  Unfortunately, Cllr Rees is still waiting to hear back on this and will telephone Andrew.
b)
Local Authority Publishing Company.   The Clerk had received an email asking for photographs and editorial content that the Town Council wish to be included in the brochure.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the Museum and the Chamber of Trade if they wished to contribute to this.  Cllr Rees will put a piece in from the Swimming Pool.
c)
Old CP School.  The Clerk had received an email from Dr Jones stating that he 
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proposes taking a summary of the comments made at the Consultation meeting in the Queen’s Hall to the next meeting of the Strategic Asset Management Group and anticipates that the Group will review the existing vision and objectives in light of the feedback and if appropriate, amend.  The development brief may then be updated before commencing site marketing.

d)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk stated that unfortunately Molara was unable to attend prior to tonight’s meeting due to personal circumstances.
172/17
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was no report from either County Cllr Evans or County Cllr Morse.
173/17
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
New Traffic Order – The Clerk had received a copy of the proposal to install  waiting restrictions at Mill Lane.  Members considered this and had no objections to offer.  Cllr Rogers and Cllr Tucker declared an interest as they live nearby.
b)
Prize evening.  The Clerk had received an invite for the Mayor to attend the annual Prize Evening at Dyffryn Taf School.  
c)
Pensions regulator.  The Clerk had received a reminder of the Council’s staging date which is the 1st May 2017.

d)
Street Lighting.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council regarding Bushes Lane.  Unfortunately, as this Lane does not meet with any of the County Council’s criteria for street lighting, they are unable to accede to the Town Council’s request for a streetlight to be erected. 

e)
Accounts.  The Clerk had received the unaudited accounts for the Swimming Pool and the Bus stop.  The Clerk will now release the 2016-17 donation to Swim Narberth.

f)
Library.  The Clerk informed the Council of the issue between the County Council and the Friends of Narberth Library in relation to an outstanding bill for installing a new computer desk and scanner at the Library.  The Town Council have previously agreed to pay £100 towards the desk, but the invoice is for £215.  On checking with the Sundry Debtor’s section at County Hall, it appears that this invoice also includes a scanner.  

g)
Proludic.  The Clerk has received a brochure with price list for 2017. 
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h)
Bluestone Forum.  The Clerk stated that she has emailed members a copy of the Agenda for the Forum which is to be held at Llawhaden Village Hall on the 12th April 2017 at 7 p.m.

i)
Clerk’s Salary Award.  The Clerk stated that the new pay scale for Clerk’s under the National Salary Award came in to force on the 1st April 2017 and sees an hourly increase of 12p for the Clerk.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should apply this Salary Award to her income.  
j)
The Good Councillor’s Guide.  The Clerk has received a hard copy of this booklet and the Council have been given the link to read the book on line.  Cllr Tucker asked if more hard copies can be obtained.  The Clerk will look into this.

k)
Paul Sartori.  The Clerk had received an invite for a member of the Council to attend a special memorial service to commemorate the life of Father Paul Sartori at St David and St Patrick Catholic Church, Haverfordwest on Tuesday 18th April 2017 at 1 p.m.  The Mayor will attend this event.
174
/17  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
a)
16/1242/PA  Land off Jesse Road and Station Road – Construction of 104 dwellings together with associated vehicular and pedestrian accesses, car parking, Landscaping and associated works -  No Objection but would like to reiterate previous request that for safety reasons any 106 monies be used to continue the footpath along Station Road to link with Kiln Park Road and the railway station.  
b)
16/1260/PA  Land off Jesse Road – Installation of off-site drainage works in relation to proposed residential development on land between Jesse Road and Station Road – No Objection.  

c)
16/1269/PA  Land North west of Greenhill, Station Road – Variation of conditions 8 (scale parameters), 11 (contaminated land investigation) and 12 (construction management plan) of planning permission 13/0889/PA (Residential development) – No Objection.

d)
16/1324/PA  Land rear Southacre, Redstone Road – Detached residential dwelling – No Objection but Council wished for clarification on the planning statement on Affordable Housing, which states that  “In accordance with the 
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requirements of the adopted LDP and associated SPG, the previous grant of
planning permission was subject to a unilateral undertaking comprising a financial contribution of some £12,718.75 in lieu of affordable housing provision.  The policy position has not changed in this respect and such a requirement is not, therefore, contested.  Accordingly, a unilateral undertaking will be submitted as part of the proposal”.  If this is the case, then the Town Council wish to know which pot the £12,718.75 is paid in to.
e)
16/1246/PA  5 Wells Road Terrace – Change of use of garage, workshop and conservatory to create new dwelling (retrospective) – No Objection.
174.1
Planning Permission has been given to:
a)
16/1071/PA  Awynfa, 5 Adams Drive – Garage conversion to utility and hobbies room.  Rear extension to form sun room.  New French doors to bedroom.  Removal of chimney.
b)
16/0922/PA  Castlewood Lodges, The Bridge – Relocate and upgrade 4 static caravans to 8 timber holiday lodges with associated decking areas, engineering works and landscaping.

c)
16/1018/PA  Sunnybank Residential Home – Discharge of conditions 6 (surface water drainage) and 7 (landscaping scheme) of planning consent 16/0028/PA – Conditionally approved.

d)
16/1039/PA  6 Beechwood Place – Tree surgery – Conditionally approved.
e)
16/1122/HG  Land south of Groeswen, Crinow – Hedgerow removal approved.
175/17 
 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Swim Narberth.   Cllr Rees informed Council that Swim Narberth have been successful in their application for a £128,000 Grant.  This will be used for building improvements at the Swimming Pool.  
b)
Bushes Lane.   Cllr Rees asked if a copy of the letter received from the County Council regarding street lighting for Bushes Lane could be sent to the Rugby Club with a request that they fund a light for Bushes Lane as this runs in front of their changing rooms.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should do this.







4 of 9



Signed ……………..
c)
The Drang.  Cllr Hole reported that the drain at the bottom of the Drang is blocked and needs clearing out.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

d)
Bushes Lane.  Cllr Rees stated the new drains installed at Bushes Lane are also blocked.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this too.

e)
St James Street.  Cllr Hole reported the sudden end of the grill on the pavement coming down St James Street which means that the flow of water just stops and ponds on the pavement.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

f)
Lamppost.  Cllr Hole reported that the lamppost in the High Street has still not been repaired but left taped up.  Cllr Hole suggested that either this should be removed or replaced with alike lamppost.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

g)
Wooden flower bed.  Cllr Hole reported the damaged wooden flower bed outside JJ Morris which looks very untidy.  As this is private property,





IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Rogers will call in to speak with JJ Morris about this to see if anything can be done.

h)
Dog faeces bags.  The Clerk was asked to contact Mr Burns to request the receptacle promised for the Castle.  The Clerk has not heard back from the County Council about her request for permission to put one on the Town Moor as suggested by Mr Burns.

i)
Bridge Hill.  Cllr Tucker asked if Dwr Cymru could be approached again with reference to the land at the bottom of Bridge Hill and the possibility of planting flowers there to enhance the entrance to the town.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will make this request.

j)
Disabled parking spaces.  Cllr Tucker had been asked about the possibility of extra disabled parking spaces in the High Street, preferably outside the Queens 
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Hall.  The Clerk stated that this area is for deliveries and Cllr Langen confirmed that there is the right ratio of disabled parking spaces in the High Street and that it is well within the guidelines.
k)
One Voice Wales.  Cllr Norcross stated that with a new Council in May, possibly it would be a good idea to invite One Voice Wales to a planning meeting, which full Council could attend, to assist with planning issues.  Cllr Tucker stated that she is willing to help with the Narberth town plan.
l)
Cllr Norcross stated that this is the last meeting for Cllr Feetham as he is not standing for re-election in May.  Cllr Norcross expressed his thanks for all the help and support he has received from Cllr Feetham over the years and wished him all the best for the future.  This sentiment was agreed on by all Councillors and the Clerk.  Cllr Feetham stated that he had enjoyed his time on the Council very much particularly his time at South Pembs and added that he had only failed to attend two meetings in his 49 years of service and that was due to bereavement.  Cllr Platt asked if Cllr Feetham would be willing to help out with information in the future if need be to which Cllr Feetham agreed.
m)
Land behind the Queen’s Hall.  Cllr Feetham raised his concerns regarding the state of the land at the back of the Queens Hall and all the pot holes etc.  Cllr Feetham added that 4 – 5 people have rights of way over this land.





IT WAS RESOLVED to write to the Queen’s Hall to see if anything can be done to rectify this.

n)
Civic Week.  Cllr Rogers informed Council that the Civic Week Committee is hosting an Easter Egg hunt over the Easter holidays.  Sixteen cut out eggs have been placed in shop windows within the town.
176/17    COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)

Mrs Harrison apologised for being unable to attend a meeting for a while.  Mrs Harrison informed Council of last week’s launch of the Community Connectors which connects people to information, local services and activities and helps to reduce social isolation.   The Community Connector for the area is Angela Phillips and Mrs Harrison furnished the Council with a leaflet which explained more about the initiative.  Mrs Harrison stated that the Community Connectors would welcome the support of the Town Council to promote the Scheme.
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177/17a)
ELECTION OF MAYOR DESIGNATE:   (Agenda item 10a)
Cllr Rogers proposed that Cllr Platt be the Mayor Designate for 2017/18.  

Cllr Rees seconded this proposal and all members agreed.  Cllr Norcross thanked Cllr Platt for stepping in at short notice again.
177/17b)
ELECT OF DEPUTY MAYOR DESIGNATE:  (Agenda item 10b)
All members were asked if they wished to stand for Deputy Mayor Designate for 2017/18 and Cllr Rogers put her name forward.  Cllr Platt proposed that Cllr Rogers be the Deputy Mayor Designate for 2017/18.  Cllr Tucker seconded this proposal and all members agreed.

178/17

MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 11)

There was nothing to report.

179/17
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 12)

179.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£   457.68
b)
Nat West interest – January 2017 -

£  
 .20




    - February 2017 -
  £   
 .17




    - March 2017  - 

 £ 
 .19

179.2
Payments due:

a)
HMRC - 








£   121.23
b)
Dyffryn Taf donation - 






£     50.00

c)
Ink Cartridges £48 plus 100 x 1st class stamps - 


£   113.95

d)
PCC Rates – Library -






£   474.05

e)
PCC Rates – St Andrews Churchyard - 




£   179.64
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f)
SWALEC Christmas Lights - 





£     39.60

g)
British Gas – Castle -






£       7.96      
h)
British Gas – Library – D/D -





£1,268.74 

 

IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments, proposed by Cllr Platt seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council. 
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